VILLAGE OF COXSACKIE
BOARD MINUTES
February 13, 2023


Mayor Mark Evans called the Board Meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. Present were Trustee Donald Daoust, Trustee Stephen Hanse, Trustee Katlyn Irwin and Trustee Rebecca Vermilyea.   

A motion to approve the minutes from the January 5, 2023 Workshop Meeting was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. Trustee Irwin abstained. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the minutes from the January 9, 2023 Local Law #1 of 2023 Public Hearing was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the minutes from the January 9, 2023 Board Meeting was made by Trustee Irwin and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the minutes from the January 25, 2023 Restore New York Communities Initiative Program Public Hearing was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Irwin. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.  

A motion to approve the minutes from the January 25, 2023 Local Law #1 of 2023 Public Hearing was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.  

Correspondence Received

A letter was received from the Capital District Bicycle Club requesting approval and assistance of the Police Department for the Annual David Brinkerhoff Memorial Races on April 22nd and April 29th.

A notice was received from Greene County Public Health stating that the Village’s Wastewater Treatment Plant has been added as a Department of Health Covid Surveillance Testing Site.  

A letter was received from Yohey Law, on behalf of Empire Riverfront Ventures, LLC, Empire F&B Ventures LLC, and Mazzone Hospitality, LLC, requesting a waiver of the 30-day notice period for the Wire Event Center and Patrick Henry’s NYS liquor license application. 

Correspondence Sent

A letter was sent to NYS Department of Environmental Conservation detailing the Wastewater Plant, pump stations, and collection upgrades, to seek relief from the long standing Wastewater Collection System Moratorium. 

New Business

The Mayor stated that both Agenta Russo and Tara Bachner, Directors of the Youth Program, are present this evening to give an update on the 2022 Summer Recreation Program, and to discuss potential changes they are recommending for 2023. 

Tara Bachner stated that they ran a very successful program last year. They had 5 new counselors, and 7 returning counselors that all did a fantastic job. They followed all very important expectations including no use of cell phones, and no taking and posting pictures of the kids. There were no issues during the entire 6 weeks of the program. The only time counselors would use their cell phones was to communicate with the directors. 

Mayor Evans asked if the Youth Program needs more walkie-talkies. 

Tara Bachner stated that they discussed this at the beginning of last year, but it was decided that they aren’t needed. It is much easier to use cell phones to communicate. She feels that the counselors did a really fantastic job and hopes that most of them will come back again this year. 

Mayor Evans stated that this is the first time in several years that he has not received a single phone call, text, or email from a parent with concerns. 

Agenta Russo stated that they registered 135 kids. In the end of June, due to the staffing restrictions that they had, they had to cut the registration off. They did have a few people reach out to them after the registration cut-off. On average they had about 72 kids for the Summer Recreation Program, which is fabulous. That is pre-Covid numbers coming back to the program. She was really happy to see this, being that the previous year they had to cap the program at around 30 due to Covid. She also registered 19 Counselors in Training (CIT). Those are kids that are too old to play, but too young to be employed by the Village just yet. Daily, they had 12-15 of those kids show up. They receive National Junior Honor Society credits for participating in the program in this fashion. The Learn to Swim Program is where they saw a real lull in participation. There were 40 kids that were registered for the Swim Program. There was an average of 12 kids for the first session, with 8 being bussed to/from the Ravena pool. There was an average of 22 kids for the second session, and not a whole lot of them were being bussed either. They did run into some issues where children were out of the water more than they were in it. 9:30 in the morning is a little chilly to swim, even in August. They don’t have the staff for safety purposes to keep track of kids outside of the water, as well as inside. They are currently proposing an extra week of the Summer Recreation Program instead of the Swim Program for this year. They have been told several times by parents that nobody is really looking for that type of Swim Program anymore. The YMCA is offering swim lessons at people’s homes. That has been a severe detriment to that part of the program. So, they are looking to give the kids some different experiences in the Summer Recreation Program instead. 

Tara Bachner stated that by doing this, they would be able to provide “Fun Fridays”, which could include some sort of assembly, like “Hero Day”. They would be able to offer 5 of these with the way that the schedule would fall. They also added Science, Technology, Engineering and Math (STEM) last year, which involves a short activity where kids are given supplies, and very little details, and the kids get to use their imagination to build different things. They would like to continue this since the kids seemed to really like that exploration time. The kids also love the “Build-A-Buddy” that the program provides for them. This is where the kids pick their animals, stuff them, and give them program related T-Shirts. They would like to continue doing this as well. With 5 weeks of programming, this would allow them to hire another staff member. This way, they would not have to close off their registration as soon and could continue allowing sign ups a lot longer. The school offers a Summer Food Program that includes 5 weeks of breakfasts and lunches. So, the kids attending the Summer Recreation Program would be able to take advantage of the food program the entire time. The breakfasts are brought to the program, and lunches are eaten in the Middle School. 

Mayor Evans asked if the Summer Food Program offered by the school is a completely free program. 

Tara Bachner stated that the program is completely free for those 18 years old or younger. 

Agenta Russo stated that the Summer Recreation Program is the biggest contributor for the Summer Food Program at the school. We provide the numbers for their food program to be able to continue to run every year, but then it also provides food to the kids attending the Summer Recreation Program. It’s a great program. 

Mayor Evans asked if they knew if the YMCA is providing a program anymore. 

Tara Bachner stated that she is unsure if the YMCA is providing a program this summer. 

Mayor Evans asked if the YMCA provided a program last summer. 

Tara Bachner stated that the YMCA did not have a program last summer. 

Agenta Russo stated that it seems that the Village is the only program running. 

Trustee Hanse asked if there are a lot of younger kids, and what the age spread looks like. 

Agenta Russo stated that it seems to be shifting. They do take kids going into kindergarten, so the kids get a taste of what school looks like before they’ve officially been to school. That has been a popular thing for them. Now, they are shifting from kindergarten/first grade being the big group, to 3rd, 4th and 5th grades being the big group. The CITs were huge this year as well. 

Trustee Hanse asked if 5th grade was the cut off age. 

Agenta Russo stated that completed 5th grade/entering 6th grade is the cut-off. 

Mayor Evans asked if New Baltimore, Greenville, or Athens run any similar programs. 

Agenta Russo stated that Athens used to run a similar program, but she has not heard anything about it since before Covid. She said that she does know that New Baltimore runs a program, but every year they are looking to hire counselors. She believes that last year they were told that they were not running the program due to staffing issues. 

Tara Bachner stated that she knows that last year Athens ran a much smaller program due to Covid, but that this year may be a more normal year for them. The program in Athens is just for Athens Elementary School kids. 

Mayor Evans asked if the Village’s program is primarily in the Coxsackie-Athens Elementary School. 

Tara Bachner stated that they use the Elementary cafeteria, art room, music room, and gym. It is really just their program that uses those spaces. Summer School uses the other side of the Elementary School. 

Mayor Evans asked where the breakfast and lunch is given. 

Agenta Russo stated that breakfast is brought down to them. The kids will just eat wherever their first station is. For lunch, they walk the kids to the Middle School. The Middle School is air conditioned which is nice. They are looking at purchasing an air conditioner for the art room this year. There were some really difficult days last year. Last year they did use some days in the Teacher’s lounge, where the kids would play board games if it was too hot to go outside. There were those couple of days where there was a Heat Advisory during the summer. They would also dismiss the kids early on those days, so that the kids that walk home were not walking in the heat. 

Trustee Hanse asked if the Village has to hire the Water Safety Instructors (WSI) for the Swim Program. 

Tara Bachner stated that that is correct. One that they currently have may not be returning to the Program this year, due to college and other opportunities. 

Trustee Hanse asked if they knew what the YMCA is doing this year. 

Agenta Russo stated that the YMCA has a program where people can pay a flat fee, and they will have a WSI come to your house and give swim lessons for up to 10 kids in your pool. They are pretty intensive lessons for a great cost. 

Tara Bachner stated that the Ravena pool also offers swim lessons at certain times throughout the summer. 

Trustee Hanse asked if Hudson still has a pool. 

Tara Bachner stated that Hudson still has a pool. Ravena also does offer swim lessons comparable in cost to what the Village has offered for $45. 

Trustee Hanse asked if they offer it in the summer. 

Tara Bachner stated that they offer it throughout the year. They offer different classes for kids and adults. She said that a lot of the parents wanted their kids to learn how to be safe in the pool, but when the kids get to level 3, they are learning different types of swimming strokes. The kids seem to lose interest. The Village pays American Red Cross in order to run the Learn to Swim Program. However, a lot of the counselors haven’t been trained in a lot of those areas either, in relation to the different swimming strokes etc. They were able to do the level 1 and 2 areas but weren’t able to do a lot of the upper-level things. There were times that she was in their teaching because they didn’t have the staff to help with this. 

Trustee Hanse stated that if it is decided to do away with the Swim Program this summer, if they could notify parents that there are other programs available. 

Tara Bachner stated that they can absolutely give out information on other programs. Kids that have attended the Learn to Swim Program get an American Red Cross card at the end of the program. They can show that card anywhere else they go, to continue their training starting from the level they have completed. 

Agenta Russo stated that they can have information on hand to give to families who are asking. 

Trustee Hanse stated that he understands the issues with continuing to run the Swim Program. He asked if running the busses was the biggest issue. 

Agenta Russo stated that they had been with Athens’ pool for years, and last year they tried to raise their price to a point where it was unaffordable for our budget. 

Tara Bachner stated that Athens wanted over $2,000.00 to use their pool. Ravena charged $360.00. Using the Ravena pool was nice last year. 

Mayor Evans asked if the Ravena School District does any type of water safety classes. 

Agenta Russo stated that they offer a whole unit on swimming once they get to age 4 as part of their PE program. 

Trustee Daoust asked if he understood correctly that parents pay $45.00 for the Swim Program. 

Tara Bachner stated that that is correct. Parents pay $45.00/kid, but the cost to the Village is $135.00/kid. 

Trustee Daoust asked if they ever tried to reach out to Sleepy Hollow about using their pools. 

Tara Bachner stated that they did not reach out to Sleepy Hollow. 

Mayor Evans stated that the Village tried to reach out to them several years ago, but they were not interested due to liability issues. 

Tara Bachner stated that they had kids that would still not put their faces in the water after a few days into the program. Trying to convince kids to do the lessons was really difficult this year. They had a lot of kids that didn’t come after the first week. They had to talk to the parents about some of the children, and explain that they weren’t comfortable, and that the counselors cannot force them to do the lessons. For whatever reason, things have changed over the years. 

Agenta Russo stated that they used to offer 3 sessions. There were 8:30, 9:30 and 10:30 sessions. Now, they are down to a 9:30 session and 10:30 session. It is still very low enrollment. By the end of session one, which had the 12 kids, they were only bussing 4 kids to/from the pool. It’s a big cost to run a full bus for 4 kids. She said that having that cost come back to them to use for the Summer Recreation Program would be huge for them. They could do some new things, and hopefully draw in some new students from the district. 

Trustee Hanse asked what the cost would be for a kid to sign up for the Summer Recreation Program. 

Tara Bachner stated that there is no charge. It is free for the kids to join. They do ask for a donation for the “Build-A-Buddy” day to offset those costs. 

Trustee Hanse asked if he understood correctly that they are just looking to take what is budgeted for the Swim Program and roll that into the Summer Recreation Program. 

Agenta Russo stated that that is correct. 

Tara Bachner stated that they would add another week of programming, but they are also looking at trying to bring some fun assemblies for the kids that they don’t get throughout the school year, doing some crafts, trying to keep the STEM program going that the kids seem to really enjoy, and bringing “Sensory Days” back in where they can work with their hands. 

Agenta Russo stated that they are just trying to provide kids with some different things. She said that they are looking to take what the program has been for several years now and try to freshen it up just a little bit. Hopefully, that will bring back some of those apprehensive kids. Working in the school, she hears some of the kids say that they don’t want to go to the program because it is the same thing every year. 

Tara Bachner stated that they had 72 kids a day on average, but on the last day, which is the “Build-A-Buddy” day, they had 108 kids show up. The kids were just so excited to have this themed day. 

Agenta Russo stated that having the “Fun Fridays” would allow those kids attending summer school to attend as well, since summer school is Monday-Thursday. She said that the program really gives them an opportunity to provide something for the youth in the community. 

Trustee Daoust asked what the ages are for the program. 

Tara Bachner stated that it is from 5 years old, or entering Kindergarten, to completed 5th grade/entering 6th grade. 

Agenta Russo stated that if they are between 11-16 years old, they can come back as volunteers, and once they are old enough, they can be hired as counselors. 

Mayor Evans stated that he just received word that the YMCA does not have any swim instructors on staff as of right now. 

Tara Bachner stated that they may not have their instructors this year either, and the one counselor that they were going to train may have an internship opportunity this summer. 

The Board thanked Tara Bachner and Agenta Russo for their hard work and dedication to running the Youth Program. 

Agenta Russo stated that she wants to see the program live on, and they will continue to do the best that they can. 

Liaisons & Board Reports

Mayor Evans stated that the Village Board will dispense with the reading of the monthly department head reports, but that all monthly reports are on file with the Village Clerk.

Motions & Resolutions

A motion to approve the request received from the Capital District Bicycle Club to hold the Annual David Brinkerhoff Memorial Races on April 22nd and April 29th, with Police Department assistance, was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the request received from Patricia & Lawrence Carroll, of 25 Warren Avenue, to waive late fees in the amount of $45.70 from their water/sewer account was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the request received from Lorraine Reid, of 27 Church Street, to waive late fees in the amount of $199.62 from their water/sewer account, and enter into a 6 month payment plan to pay off the remaining balance of $739.69 was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve putting the new, and never used, Wastewater Treatment Plant dump trailer out to bid, with bids due by 4:00 p.m. on March 9th was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve the request received from the American Legion to hold the Annual Memorial Day Parade on May 29th, with line-up at noon, and step-off at 1 p.m. was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve accepting the resignation from Chris Vieta as Crossing Guard was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve putting out a Request for Proposal (RFP) for a Comprehensive Plan update was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve scheduling a Special Meeting-Attorney/Client Privileged Session for Tuesday, February 21st at 6:30 p.m. was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve the request received from Yohey Law, on behalf of Empire Riverfront Ventures, LLC, Empire F&B Ventures LLC, and Mazzone Hospitality, LLC, for a waiver of the 30-day notice period for the Wire Event Center and Patrick Henry’s NYS liquor license application was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.

A roll call vote was taken on Resolution No. 52023-To Enact Real Property Tax Law Provision 466-A 10% Property Tax Exemption for Volunteer Emergency Service. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. Mayor Evans and Trustee Daoust abstained. The resolution passed. 

A motion to approve water/sewer adjustments from January 1-31, 2023 was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Irwin. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the bills on General Fund Abstract #9, vouchers 512-563 totaling $74,853.20; Water Fund Abstract #9, vouchers 310-343 totaling $55,339.38; Sewer Fund Abstract #9, vouchers 239-271 totaling $92,850.64; Capital Projects Fund Abstract #9, voucher 6 totaling $10,135.00; Owl Project Fund Abstract #9, vouchers 8-10 totaling $1,164.90; Trust & Agency Fund Abstract #9, vouchers 17-20 totaling $1,370.33 was made by Trustee Irwin and seconded by Trustee Hanse. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.

Mayor Evans stated that there is one last item to discuss before opening Public Comment. A letter was received from the Town of Coxsackie notifying the Village that there is a house going in at 32 Warren Avenue that will require a new sewer connection. An existing sewer connection is fine, but any new sewer connections have to come to the Village, so that the Village can request approval from NYS DEC. 

A motion to approve authorizing Delaware Engineering to send a letter to NYS DEC on the Village’s behalf to seek approval for a new sewer connection at 32 Warren Avenue was made by Mayor Evans and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

Public Comment Period 

No public comments were offered.

A motion to enter into Executive Session at 7:50 p.m. to discuss the potential hiring of a Crossing Guard applicant [name withheld] was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Irwin. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to come out of Executive Session at 8:03 p.m. and return to the normal Board Meeting was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Irwin. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve provisionally hiring John Greenaway as Crossing Guard per successful reference checks was made by Mayor Evans and seconded by Trustee Irwin. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to adjourn the Board meeting was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Hanse. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

The meeting was adjourned at 8:05 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,




Nikki Bereznak
Clerk


